Report Dated August 27, 2003, (Position N45 15 20, W74 08 77; Valleyfield, Quebec, Canada)

Well, it's been quite some time since our last report.  We were pushing ourselves so hard there was really no time to do more than keep up with the EMails.  Besides, there really wasn't much to report.  We were spending 12 to 14 hours a day traveling, with very few days off.

Our intermittent engine problem turned out to be a combination of two things:  1)the auxiliary fuel pump was not working at all, so we disconnected it because we really don't need it; and 2) a clogged fuel filter on the engine, which should have been the first thing to check when we started having the trouble.

So with that solved, we left Beaufort, North Carolina, June 26, and arrived in Norfolk, Virginia, June 29.  We motored most of it, with only a bit of motor sailing.  Winds were too light or from the wrong direction.  This time we decided to through Pamlico Sound instead of taking the slower Dismal Swamp route.

When we left Norfolk Monday morning, June 30, and made our way through the shipping channel, we were able to wave at our boatie friend Bryan (Alaina I) aboard the US Navy Ship "Spica".  (Bryan took pictures which Ron will post on our web site.)  He was evacuated at sea for medical reasons while he was crewing for a friend headed for Portugal.

Our trip up the Jersey coastline to New York Harbor was uneventful.  Winds were very light, so the sea was calm.  Since we were in a hurry to get to New York City, we had to motor sail the whole way.  We arrived at Liberty State Park off New York City July 5, having spent a day of rest in Wildwood.

We were going to spend a few days in New York City, but we had to change our plans.  They had raised the price of the mooring balls at 79th Street Boat Basin to US $25/night, and we just couldn't afford it.  So we only stayed July 6 and left just after lunch the next day.  We did get to spend an evening with Deb's friend Ken and his family, and appreciated their taking time to visit with us even with such short notice.

We arrived in Athens, NY, late July 8.  We spent July 9 bringing down the mast at the public dock in the rain.  Figures the sun would come out AFTER we were finished putting everything back.  We set off early July 10 for Waterford, arriving just before supper hour.  We spent July 11 resting and chatting with the volunteers and fellow boaters.

We started our trip in the Erie/Oswego canals July 12 and were through the last lock in Oswego just before 11:00 July 16.  We spent the rest of the day putting up the mast and preparing to leave the next morning for Kingston, Ontario.

We had a lovely sail to Kingston July 17.  We only motor sailed the last two hours.  There was a severe thunderstorm watch in effect, and we wanted to be sure and get to a safe anchorage in time.  As it turned out, we weren't hit with any bad weather, just a few sprinkles.  We initially tied up to the wall in the basin we stayed at last summer.  But while Deb was checking in by phone with Customs, a girl from the Confederation Basin Marina came to collect money.  So we moved off and went to anchor under the lift bridge in Anglin Bay.  Very nice, quiet spot opposite Kingston Marina.  Very good holding.

While in Kingston, we received a visit from Deb's Mom, Dad, brother & wife, and cousin on July 19 and Deb's best friend Mo on July 21.  Then on July 27, Ron's Dad and two sisters also visited.  We really appreciated everyone taking the time to drive to Kingston to see us.  We couldn't wait either for our return to Montreal.

We left Kingston early Monday morning, July 28, and had a great day of sailing.  Excellent conditions.  We anchored off Prison Island at 19:15, a twelve-hour sail, mostly wing-on-wing.  Unfortunately, this was not repeated Tuesday, and we had to motor the whole day.  We nearly made it to our marina in Valleyfield Tuesday night, but we lost about three hours waiting for our turn in the locks.  Then around supper hour the winds really picked up and very dark clouds came in.  Coast Guard radio warned of severe thunder storms in the area, so we decided not to chance it and anchored off Craig Quay Marina for the night.  Wednesday morning (July 30) we motored the remaining 2.5 hours to our marina.

Since then we've been staying at Deb's parents' house in St-Laurent while we get ourselves organized.  We've bought a car and now have to start looking for work.  Deb is not planning to return to her former career on a permanent basis and wants to work 20 to 30 hours a week balancing work with pleasure.  Ron's not sure yet what he wants to do.  He's got a few ideas, so we'll have to see.

On this trip Deb learned that she is basically a "land lubber" and doesn't want to cruise on a permanent basis.  But we both would like to do another trip in the not too distant future.  This, of course, depends on how quickly we can "fill the coffers".  We think for the next trip we'll truck the boat to Florida and cruise for six months only in the Bahamas.

So this is our last boating journal entry, but we'll send out an update from time to time to let you all know how we're doing.  So in turn, we'd love to continue hearing from you so that we can live vicariously through your boating adventures.

Deb & Ron

S.V. Serendipity

